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Principal’s Post
Dear Parents/Carers,

As we approach the end of term and the Easter break, I would like to take a moment
to reflect on the progress we have made together during this first term of 2025. From
January through to the end of March, we have seen our students grow and thrive,
both academically and personally, as they adapt to the changing seasons and the
challenges they bring.

In particular, our Year 11 students have shown incredible dedication and resilience as
they prepare for their upcoming exams. They have been working hard, and we are
confident that their continued focus and effort will set them up for success in the
months ahead. Please continue to support them during this busy and sometimes
stressful period—your encouragement makes all the difference.

Meanwhile, our Year 9 students have been busy making important decisions about
their futures by choosing their option subjects. This process is an exciting one, as
they begin to shape the direction of their education. We are proud of how
thoughtfully and enthusiastically they are engaging with these decisions and we look
forward to seeing them flourish in their chosen subjects.

Following on from our recent Ofsted report, in the classroom we have been focusing
on embedding evidence-based research into our teaching practices. This initiative is
designed to improve the quality of education for all students, ensuring that we are
delivering the best possible learning experiences. There has been exciting progress in
this area, and we are seeing positive results as we continue to refine and adapt our
approach.

Thank you to all those that took the time to complete the parent survey, your
feedback helps us evaluate the effectiveness of our academy. We are incredibly
grateful for your ongoing support. It is a vital part of what makes our school
community so special, and we could not achieve the success we do without it. As we
look ahead to the spring break, we hope that you and your families have the
opportunity to rest and recharge.

On behalf of the whole school, I would like to wish you a very happy Easter. We look
forward to welcoming the students back after the holiday, ready to take on the new
challenges and opportunities that the next 
term will bring.

Thank you once again for your continued 
support.

Warm regards,
Mr Rushton



 Chair of Governors Post
As we approach the Easter break and with the clocks going forward, it truly feels like
spring is here, bringing with it a sense of renewal and optimism.

Each time I am in the academy I continue to be impressed with the attitude and
behaviour of the students I speak to, and the academy continues to feel a positive
place.

Over the last term, the governors and I have had regular catch-ups in the academy,
focusing on key areas such as Pupil Premium, attendance, SEND, safeguarding, and
overall leadership with Mr. Rushton. These sessions have been incredibly productive
and have reinforced our commitment to providing the best possible education and
support for our students.

A significant amount of effort is being dedicated to our Year 11 students, with
additional revision classes, targeted interventions, and sessions over the Easter break.
These initiatives aim to position our students for success in their upcoming GCSEs.
Miss Staniforth is leading these efforts, supported by a whole-school approach that
ensures every teacher maximises lesson time. This particular area was highlighted
during the recent OFSTED visit, and I know the SLT and all staff are working hard to
ensure the students receive the most impactive and high-quality teaching possible.
Year 9 students have been making their GCSE choices, a pivotal moment for both
students and parents. Despite a slightly reduced range of subjects this year, the
remaining subjects will be taught by specialised teachers, allowing students to focus
on core areas essential for their development.

Mr. Morris continues to lead efforts to maintain and elevate standards and behaviour,
which remain very positive, and the progress is clear to see. We appreciate the
support of parents in upholding our high standards for example those around uniform
standards, as reinforcing these messages at home makes school life smoother for
everyone and helps avoid unnecessary sanctions.

Attendance remains a crucial focus. If your children are not in school, or importantly
in lessons, they will not be learning. It is vital that students are in school all the time
and engaging with lessons to give them the best opportunity to meet their full
potential.

I wish you all a wonderful Easter break and hope the weather is kind to us all!

Simon Conner
Chair of Governors for Iceni & The Nicholas Hamond Academies



Year Team Updates

Year 8
It's been tiring, yet fantastic term for Year 8, and I am sure that many of us are
now looking forward to the coming (and very well deserved!) break.

This term has been about really focusing on the positive strengths and unsung
heroes within the year group, whilst making a continued push to get the very
best out of everyone. You will hopefully have noticed that your child's reward
points have increased significantly as tutors have been issuing daily rewards for
uniform and organised Ready To Learn packs - something which we will continue
to support everyone to be independent in, ensuring their organisation and
correct presentation for their day-to-day responsibilities in school - and for life
beyond Iceni.

It has been the most gratifying experience this term to continue to observe the
Year 8s grow and develop while also seeing the Year 8 community bonds
strengthen. This couldn't have been as successful as it has been without the
fantastic addition of Mrs Conner to the Year Team as our SSO.

I would like to wish pupils and parents alike a wonderful Easter break, and I look
forward to "picking up the baton" when we return to school on 23rd April.

Mr McAllister

Highlights from social media



Year 9
And just like that, it is nearly Easter! 

As I write this piece, we have a just over a week remaining until the end of
term. Year 9 reported a significantly high amount of positive points last
week, but equally impressively, one of their lowest negative point totals
for the entire year. I feel the positive shift in Year 9 continue, which was
perhaps summed up best by the Year 9 boys football team, who battled
back to equalise 4-4 in the dying seconds of their recent league game, with
great togetherness and resilience. Even better, was the raucous collective
celebration shared amongst the team.

As ever, I look forward to the weekly awarding of VIP passes for our high
achievers. Over thirty pupils have won a VIP since I last wrote, with around
10 of these being multiple winners of top positive points, a sign of
continued effort and excellence, well done to all! It was also lovely to see
many Year 9s attend the reward Movie Night in the hall with sweets and
popcorn. One of the key factors to achievement is attendance. Everyday
counts, especially as pupils close in on the start of their GCSEs. Thank you
for your continued support to ensure high attendance.

Of course, the big focus of this term has been the options decision
process. Extended thank you to Year 11 students, who spoke superbly in
assembly and the University of East Anglia for their insightful assembly
into GCSEs forming the first stepping stone of a future career. I was
grateful to see so many pupils and parents at both the options evening
and progress evening. I hope all of this gave your son/daughter the
information to make appropriate decisions on the subjects they will
choose to take. With the choices process now closed (31st March), pupils
should find out late June/early July what options they have been placed
in. Further to this, the October half term of Year 10 is the final time to
change courses if a pupil regrets a course they have chosen.

As already mentioned, Year 9 continue to contribute to the extra-
curricular side of the school. It has been great to see both boys and girls
football, dodgeball and rugby fixtures take place, as well as Year 9s taking
part in both drama and music club.

With the clocks now changed and Spring well underway, I wish you all a
wonderful Easter break.
Mr Luke Taylor



What a term it has been for the Year 10 students! We first celebrated the
success of our students of the first term with a bowling trip which the students
enjoyed very much: so much fun! Some Year 10 students also took part in a
theatre trip which was organised by Ms Cross, and they were able to go and see
"An Inspector Calls" in Norwich.

Our current top 10 students who have received the highest number of positives
points this term are: Aimee R., Tyler R., Bailey M., Jack S., Leo C., Max K., Amelia
R., Caral S., Alice W. and Elektra C. Congratulations to all of these students and
to everyone in the year group as all of them have contributed to our collective
number of positive points! This term we have achieved 2244 positive points.
Our Year 10 students have completed some great work, and I am very much
looking forward to seeing how the Year 10 students will be getting on in their
last term as Year 10.

Next term the students will be looking at doing their work experience and we
have also invited different speakers from Sixth Forms and colleges to come and
talk to the students about their future studies.

I would also like to thank all the parents who have supported me as well as the
form tutors. When visiting classes, it is still a pleasure to see the hard work and
engagement that Year 10 students are showing in their studies.

I would like to wish our Year 10 students and their families a restful and
enjoyable Easter holiday.

Miss F. Agoudjil 

Year 10

...



Year 11
As we approach Easter, I am well aware of the vital countdown that we now
enter. Important GCSEs loom and many have already sat practical exams such
as Food. Your dedication and hard work was very impressive in those practicals.
As the main food teacher over seeing those exams, I was proud of you all on
how you performed and showed what you are capable of. Many teachers came
in and supported those food practical’s and all fed back to me with some
wonderful comments on what a great bunch of year 11s you are and it’s amazing
what you can achieve when you put your mind to it.

I will totally back that last comment up-Year 11 you are all capable of great
things, you all have post 16 destinations to work towards and I believe that if we
all tackle these last few weeks with hard work and dedication then the results
will pay off.

Many revision sessions are happening over Easter which hopefully you will take
advantage of as staff give up their value time to support you. Please, whatever
you do over Easter, balance it with revision and some well-being.

Stay positive, work hard and make it happen. Have a lovely Easter. Stay safe and
be good.

Miss Tooze
 

Highlights from
social media



SEND News
 
Another busy term in the SEND department with lots of interventions being
delivered and staff being upskilled to enhance our offer.
 
Congratulations to Mrs Griggs and Miss Holmes who are now fully qualified ELSA
practitioners. Miss Beadle and Miss Norton also qualified as Lego Therapy
practitioners and many of our students have benefitted from the skills they have
learnt, and this alongside Draw and Talk and Lego Therapy has enhanced our Social,
Emotional, Mental Health offer.
 
Miss Wright and Miss Beadle have also qualified as Herts for Learning reading
fluency instructors – Congratulations to them also. This allows some of our students
to read more fluently and improves comprehension. It is also a fantastic follow on
for those working hard on Read, Write, Inc, Fresh Start Phonics with Mrs Breheny and
Mrs Cowlishaw. The progress the students are making on both pathways has been
fantastic and will make accessing the curriculum less of a challenge.
 
Our staff have also taken up all that is available from the ATT SEND Core Offer with
Mrs Warren, Miss Beadle, Miss Holmes, Miss Wright and Mr Sandell completing
training on maths literacy, Mr Sandell completing some training on Dyslexia
Awareness, Mrs Breheny and Mrs Cowlishaw working on Language Link – a course
that allows us to enhance our Speech and Language provision - and finally, Miss
Turner, Mrs Warren, Mr Sandell and Miss Beadle have completed sensory profiling
training which will enable us to assess the sensory needs of some of our students.
 
In addition to the above, we have been working hard to assess for SEND need for
many students and try to put appropriate support in place.
 
Thank you to all of the team for their dedication to undertaking additional training
and their continued hard work in supporting our students.
 
I also want to say a huge thank you to all our students who are involved in these
types of interventions. Your engagement and energy has been fantastic and the
progress you are making has been even better.
 
SEND Family Hub 28th April 2025, 10:00-12:00 – Community Building
 
We are excited to be able to offer our first ever SEND Family Hub. This is an
opportunity for parents to drop in and seek advice or support from our SEND link
advisors from Norfolk County Council.
 



Please feel free to drop in and speak to staff if you have any concerns about SEND
needs of your child, whether this is emerging need, already diagnosed or on a
pathway to be diagnosed… all are welcome.
 
Please sign in at reception and a member of staff will take you over to the
Community Building.
 
SEND Review evening takes place on Thursday 22nd May – 16:00-17:30
 
Our final review evening of the year for those with SEND is taking place on the 22nd
May and is an opportunity to be able to speak with staff about the progress of your
child and targets. We look forward to seeing you all there.
 
Booking will be open via the online booking system when we return from the Easter
break.
 
Have a restful break and Hapy Easter!
 
Miss Turner and the SEND Department

Highlights from social media



GCSE Preparation
With GCSEs now just around the corner, I wanted to share some top tips for
revision, remind you as to where you can find further information, advice and
guidance and - importantly! - some top tips for getting some down time over
the break. As Miss Tooze has said elsewhere in this newsletter, we are so proud
of our Year 11 students who have aimed high, worked hard, and been kind. One
final big push towards the exams to go- we can do it, Team ‘25!





Department Updates
PE

Another busy term has flown by in the PE Department!

Pupils in Years 7-10 have been busy seeking out clues in many of our onsite
orienteering courses as part of their OAA programme. They have also worked
hard on developing their teamwork and communication skills as part of the unit.
Year 11 have enjoyed basketball, badminton and Capture the Flag lessons. They
continue to impress us with their commitment and focus in lessons, as they
near their busy exam period. We are very much looking forward to working with
them after Easter, and supporting both their physical and mental health, by
providing a much-needed outlet for them to undertake some fun filled exercise,
as their exams begin.

Our Year 10 Cambridge National pupils continue to work well in their lessons.
They have composed several self-devised drills as part of their performance
tasks and have most recently been learning how to lead a session. Mr Taylor and
I are looking forward to observing their sessions after Easter, as part of their
coursework tasks.

We are finishing the term off with our latest Community Competition. Pupils
have donned their community colours and competed against one another, this
time in dodgeball and table tennis. At the time of writing, the competition is
nearing the end of its second and final week, with the winners yet to be
crowned. Will it be an Attenborough, a Mandela, a Nightingale or a Pankhurst
victory?!

The U16 girls football squad

We have some brilliant news! Our u16 girls 
football squad were recently crowned 
champions of The South Norfolk girls 
football league! A huge congratulations to 
the girls, who have shown flair and 
determination across several fixtures to 
achieve their champion status. A huge 
thanks to Mrs Isbell who has worked 
tirelessly to organise squads and fixtures with
 opposition schools. Well done girls!



The Year 7 netball squad

Our Year 7 and Year 8 netball squads both 
displayed some great performances at their 
respective tournaments at Wayland and 
Wymondham. Both teams showed so much 
determination during their games, and were an 
absolute pleasure to spend time with. I am very 
much looking forward to working with all the 
netball squads in September 2025. Well done to 
all involved!

Our affiliation with fellow ATT academy, The Nicholas Hamond Academy (TNHA),
Swaffham, continues to provide an excellent opportunity for our pupils to be
involved in extra-curricular sport. We welcomed TNHA to our academy this half
term, where pupils in Years 7, 8 and 9 competed in girls’ football and boys’ rugby
fixtures. We also managed to squeeze in a bonus Year 10 fixture, where our netball
and rugby squads competed well against their TNHA counterparts. We look
forward to welcoming TNHA again after Easter, with fixtures in tennis, cricket and
rounders.

The start of the summer term will see pupils in Years 7-10 undertake their athletics
programme. Year 11 will begin their final, formal curriculum units before their
exams begin, and will complete lessons in athletics, rounders, cricket and ultimate
frisbee on their chosen pathways. In our latest drive to improve PE facilities, we
are excited to announce that the jump pit will once again be in use! The pit will
undergo a makeover, complete with new boarding and silica sand, during the
Easter holidays and will provide an excellent facility for pupils to develop their
long and triple jumping skills. A huge thank you to our site team, Mr Reid and Ms
Rivers for overseeing this work: we are very grateful!

As the (hopefully!) warmer and drier weather makes an appearance, pupils may
now wear white sports socks instead of their red and blue PE socks if they wish to.
This is very much a choice, and pupils may continue to wear their normal PE socks
if they choose to. A gentle reminder that all piercings, including retainers must be
removed for PE lessons. Extra-curricular clubs will once again venture outside:
please look out for more information after Easter.

Alongside the girl's football fixtures, the boys have been busy with their games
across all year groups. There has been a mixed bag of results and some great
performances. Year 7 have made some superb progress and were very unlucky to
lose out to a last-minute goal against Attleborough in their recent fixture. Thank
you to Mr Spurgeon, Mr Coath and Mr Taylor for overseeing the organisation and
coaching of these games.



I wish you all a peaceful Easter period. Enjoy the treats that this time of year
brings, and I hope you find time to venture out to appreciate the beauty of spring
that we are so lucky to have on our doorstep. Warmer and brighter days are
coming.

See you after the holidays.

Rebecca Bradley, Specialist Leader of PE.

Food Technology
The food department has again been creating some wonderful dishes this term.

Year 7s have been looking at the importance of fruit and vegetables in our diets
and made a yummy apple crumble alongside this.

Proteins and why we need them has been part of the year 8 curriculum. They used
the pane method to make fish and chips during this time.

Year 9s are researching what factors influence food choice and what impact
different cultures and religions have on this. They have made some very aromatic
currys and some delightful Victoria sponges this term.

Year 10s have been looking at how medical conditions influence what people eat.
They have made an array of dishes including, chocolate tart, swiss rolls, kebabs
and chicken nuggets.

Year 11s have been very busy completing their non-exam assessments (NEAs) this
term which also saw the practical exams as part of this. They all did extremely well
and I look forward to marking their NEAs.

From the food department, I hope you all have a wonderful Easter and keep on
baking.

Miss Tooze



Department Updates
Drama

This has been quite a busy term for the Year 11 Drama GCSE group. We went to see
'A Tryal of Witches' by Tallulah Brown at the Theatre Royal in Bury St Edmunds. I
am very grateful to Miss Turner for driving the class there to save money on the
high cost of coach hire. Fortunately, Miss Turner enjoyed the play which explored
the Suffolk witch trials under Matthew Hopkins - self appointed Witch Finder
General - in the 1640s. There were moments where it was reminiscent of Arthur
Miller's 'The Crucible' when a young girl, starved of attention, makes spurious
accusations against villagers because of some perceived slight.

The Year 11s also performed their scripted shows for an examiner, parents and
teachers on Wednesday 2nd April. They performed extracts from: God of Carnage
by Yasmina Reza; Shakers by John Godber; Teechers Leavers 22 by John Godber
and Bouncers by John Godber. The students did an amazing job, making us laugh
with some stand-out, brilliant performances. I am proud and privileged to have
played a small part in their journey.

Finally, the Drama Club is still working on Rob John's Living with Lady Macbeth.
The cast have been very patient as there have been events that have prevented
rehearsals from taking place, but they are learning their lines and giving us some
pretty compelling performances in rehearsal.

Miss Standley

Highlights from social media



Department Updates
Computing
Hack'her'thon at Norwich High School for Girls

This month, we had the exciting opportunity to take six of our students
(three Year 9 and three Year 10) to the Hack'her'thon at Norwich High
School for Girls. Set in the beautiful grounds of the school, this girls-only
event allowed our students to network with peers from other schools (right
up to 6th form) and with professional mentors, all while immersed in a day
of coding and creativity.

The girls worked on coding projects in Python and Scratch, and had the
opportunity to take part in an inspirational talk from Suzie Welby, a leading
woman in tech. Throughout the day, they gained confidence and pushed
themselves to new limits—especially when it came to coding. Many students
found themselves coding beyond what we’ve done in class, truly expanding
their skills.

We are particularly proud to share that some of our students were part of
the winning team, which was awarded for creating the best game of the day.
The game itself was a fantasy-themed adventure, where players had to
escape from a tunnel filled with monsters—an exciting and creative
challenge!

Networking was another major highlight of the event, with students
swapping contact details with their peers and professional mentors, opening
the door for future opportunities and connections. We’re already looking
forward to attending again next year, and we’re excited to see how our
students continue to develop their skills and confidence in the world of
tech.

Best wishes 
Mr Meneghello



Department Updates

Design Technology

Year 7 
This term, Year 7 have been working hard developing their design skills and
starting to explore the practical workshop for the first time within the
narrowboat project. Their design brief was to choose a designers work, and
develop their narrowboat designs using elements of their work that they liked. 
 

Year 8
This term Year 8 have been exploring a new material: metal. Their design brief was
to design their own metalwork dog tags and complete a high quality final piece
from reclaimed materials. 
 



Year 9
This term, Year 9 have been designing their own mobile phone holders out of
acrylic plastic and vinyl stickers. They have been allowed to develop their
designs with more freedom, while justifying their choices made. This is an
important skill students would need for GCSE 3D Design. 
 

Year 10
Year 10 are currently finishing off their first of three GCSE design projects.
Within this one, they had to design and make a birdbox inspired by famous
architectural design. In order to do this, they have explored CAD drawing,
research, design development and model making, which all led to the
construction of their final design.
 



Department Updates
English

...

...As we approach the end of the term, we’re thrilled to share the exciting progress
our students have made in their English studies! Here’s a quick round-up of what
each year group has been up to:

Year 7 have been enchanted by the magical world of A Midsummer Night’s
Dream. They’ve explored the themes of love, mischief, and the supernatural, with
plenty of laughs along the way. The lively discussions and creative activities have
really brought Shakespeare’s comedy to life!

Year 8 have been immersed in the witty wordplay of Much Ado About Nothing.
With a focus on character relationships, mistaken identities, and the clever
humour of the play, students are gaining confidence in analysing Shakespeare’s
rich language and timeless themes.

Year 9 have been diving into the dramatic world of Richard III, exploring the
complex nature of power, ambition, and the dark side of human nature. The
students have enjoyed debating the moral questions raised by the play,
sharpening their analytical skills as they uncover the intricacies of this historical
tragedy, and preparing for more Shakespearean tragedy in year 10!

Year 10 are currently grappling with the tense and thought-provoking world of An
Inspector Calls. They’re studying J.B. Priestley’s exploration of social
responsibility and the consequences of our actions, while developing their skills
in understanding character motivations and social context.

Year 11 are in the final stages of their revision journey, preparing for their
upcoming exams. Their hard work and dedication are truly inspiring, and we’re
confident they will shine in their assessments. The focus is on refining their
analytical techniques and ensuring they feel ready and confident for the
challenges ahead. Students have produced some exceptional pieces of writing,
and are reaping the rewards of years of hard work. 

We’re so proud of all the students’ achievements this year, and we can’t wait to
see them continue to grow as readers, writers, and thinkers. 

Best wishes for a wonderful Easter break
Mr Meneghello



Attendance
Miss Bartrum has been at Iceni Academy for two and a half years, and for two
years was the Designated Safeguard Lead (DSL) of the academy. From February
half term, Miss Bartrum’s role within the academy changed, and she now leads on
Attendance and Admissions. Mr Cooper is now the academy's Designated
Safeguard Lead (DSL).

Good attendance starts with close and productive relationships with parents and
pupils. Miss Bartrum is dedicated to promoting positive attendance and exploring
the positive reasons why attending school is important for all students. Miss
Bartrum is also committed to working with students and families to help improve
attendance to allow all students to have the best opportunities to achieve success
within the academy and best life chances when they leave Iceni Academy.

We understand there may be some barriers to why some students struggle to
attend school regularly and Miss Bartrum, year teams and form tutors would like
to work with the students and their families to support a clear plan to support
these individuals.

What does good attendance look like?
Being in school is of course important to 
help achieve and gain qualifications. 
However, it is much more than that. It 
allows students to build their confidence 
and self-esteem as well as developing 
social skills, an awareness of different 
cultures and the opportunity to 
experience new things. 
 
When should my child be off school due 
to illness?
We understand at times throughout the year children become unwell and may
need some time off school. We do encourage students to attends school as much
as possible, even if feel unwell with a cold or sore throat for example. However
there are some times where students need to stay at home. 

The image over the page from the Public Health Agency shares information on
whether children should or should not attend school due to different illnesses. It
is useful to know that for some illnesses students can still attend school if they are
well enough. The NHS website is also helpful with some further information if you
require. https://www.nhs.uk/live-well/is-my-child-too-ill-for-school/

https://www.nhs.uk/live-well/is-my-child-too-ill-for-school/


What should I do if my child cannot attend school?

Where possible please try to make appointments outside of school times, however
we do appreciate this is not always possible.

If you have any questions regarding attendance and would like to speak to Miss
Bartrum directly, please do not hesitate to contact her via email:
kyra.bartrum@attrust.org.uk. 



As you may know, the Government makes additional funding available for schools
through the Pupil Premium Grant. Your child would be eligible for additional
educational funding if they meet one of the criteria below:

Entitled to Free School Meals (or has been entitled anytime in the past 6 years)
Children whose parents are in receipt of a child pension from the Ministry of
Defence, or one of their parents is serving in the armed forces (or has been in
the previous 6 years).
Looked-after (in care of an English local authority)
Children who have ceased to be looked after by a local authority (due to
adoption, special guardianship orders or residence orders)

Most students in receipt of the pupil premium top-up funding qualify through their
entitlement to free school meals (FSM). To register your child for free school
meals, you must be in receipt of child benefit and one of the following:

Universal Credit – additionally, your household income must be less than
£7,400 a year (after tax and not including any benefits you get)
Income Support
Income-based Jobseeker’s Allowance
Income-related Employment and Support Allowance
Support under Part VI of the Immigration and Asylum Act 1999
The guaranteed element of Pension Credit

To check your eligibility or to apply, please visit:
https://www.norfolk.gov.uk/freeschoolmeals

The Pupil Premium increases the pupil funding per head quite significantly. It is
spent by the academy to support the pastoral well-being and academic progress of
students who are in receipt of it. You can find out more about our academy’s Pupil
Premium strategy by visiting our website: Pupil Premium & Catch Up - Iceni
Academy - Secondary

If you have any questions about pupil premium funding or entitlement, please do
not hesitate to contact me at stuart.pryke@attrust.org.uk.

Pupil Premium Eligibility

https://www.norfolk.gov.uk/freeschoolmeals
https://icenisecondary.attrust.org.uk/our-academy/pupil-premium-catch-up/
https://icenisecondary.attrust.org.uk/our-academy/pupil-premium-catch-up/


Online safety update
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